Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Weed Control District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada

310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: March, 13, 2014    
AGENDA

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:33 p.m. by Chairman Christy Lattin.

Present were the following people:

Trustee, Christy Lattin

Trustee, Sheldon Chipp

Jay Lingenfelter
Trustee, Mike Spencer

Trustee, Ron Rudden

District Manager, Nancy Upham

Assistant District Manager, Quinn Nuffer

Legal Representation, Benjamin Shawcroft, Esq.
Board Secretary, Judy Vannoy
Public present at the meeting: Jim Cork, Sharon Harper, Randy Corley
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the pledge.

3. Review and Adoption of Agenda:  

District Manager Nancy Upham brought to the attention of the Board that the numbering was “off” relative to the February 13, 2014 Board Minutes--specifically #7. Public Comment and #8. Appointments: (pages 2 and 3.)  A correction has been made; however, the Board members did not receive a corrected copy prior to tonight’s meeting.
4. Discussion and approval of Minutes:  
.


Christy Lattin requested that her given name of “Christy” be used rather than “Christiane” relative to future reporting.  She also commented on the error in numbering regarding the February 13, 2014 Board Meeting Minutes. 

Trustee Mike Spencer made a motion to approve the February 13, 2014 meeting minutes (with above-referenced changes.) Jay Lingenfelter seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously.

5. Certification of Posting:  The meeting was posted in accordance with NRS statutes.

6.
Correspondence:

1.
February 14, 2014 – Department of Taxation Preliminary Revenue Projections.


2.   February 29, 2014 – Department of Taxation Proforma Request  


District Manager, Nancy Upham referred the Board to correspondence from the Department of Taxation and Revenue and the “Projection Time Line for FY 2014-2015 Budget.  She stated that there would be two meetings in April and two meetings in May due to budget.
7.
Public Comment: None.
8.
Appointments: None
9.   Old Business: 

1.  Discussion and possible action regarding the evaluation of District Manager, Nancy Upham


Attorney Ben Shawcroft presented an overview of the District Manager’s Evaluation as compiled from the evaluation documentation submitted by the Trustees.  Following are some highlights of District Manager Nancy Upham’s Evaluation.

The majority of the Board commended Nancy Upham for handling of the fiscal budget and her ability to project budgeting for next year, which is an especially technical exercise.  She was commended for her expertise in the field and for staying on top of new information and technical training that is coming out.  Her evaluation reflected that she excelled in that area.  She works well with other entities, agencies and groups and was commended for her ability and cooperation in that area.  The majority of Trustees had some concerns regarding Nancy’s ability to communicate with her employees and in maintaining a high morale.  Several Trustees noted improvement in this area but indicated that there is still room for improvement to communicate better with the employees and to improve employee morale.  There was a concern regarding the progress relative to the new building project, and it was recommended that the Manager move it along more quickly.  Mr. Shawcroft asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Evaluation report.  

Chairman Christy Lattin thanked Ben Shawcroft for compiling and reporting of the District Manager’s Evaluation.  She asked the employees who were in attendance if they had a copy of this Evaluation and indicated that there were copies available should they want one.

Nancy Upham thanked the Trustees for their comments relative to the evaluation process.  She stated that their comments are really helpful and that she will be reviewing them.

Chairman Christy Lattin stated that she didn’t recall the last merit increase for Nancy and inquired as to whether the Board should be considering one.  Nancy stated that last year a merit increase was given with a satisfactory or above evaluation.  She noted that, to her recollection, Craig Mingay set it up that way.  Ben Shawcroft said he didn’t know.  Ron Rudden stated that he didn’t know where Nancy was on the wage scale relative to being “maxed out” at ten (10) years.  Nancy reported that the Board had “capped” it, and she would bring information to the next scheduled Board meeting.  Sheldon Chipp recalled that he did not believe that Nancy was at the capped limit yet.  Christy stated that a motion was needed to accept the District Manager’s Evaluation.

Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to accept the Evaluation of the District Manager as presented; Mike Spencer seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously.

2.  
Discussion and possible action regarding the 2014 Aerial Bid.


District Manager Nancy Upham recommended that the Board approve the Aerial bid from 
Frey Spray for the 2014 operational season and stated that the bid is based on the same 
hourly rate of $640.00 per hour that was charged last year, which was very generous of Mr. 
Frey.  


Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to accept the 2014 Aerial Bid with Frey Spray 
Aviation. Jay Lingenfelter seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously.

3.  Discussion and possible action regarding updates on the Building Project.

Trustee Sheldon Chipp presented a summary report regarding research that he has conducted relative to the District Building Project:  He recently met with Churchill County Comptroller Alan Kalt after a Debt Management meeting and discussed financing.  Based upon their discussion, Mr. Kalt recommended short term financing for a maximum of half a million dollars.  Trustee Chipp also discussed parameters of the new building with the contractor who built Mr. Sheldon’s business facilities.  An approximate cost of Three Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars would cover costs for a 4,500 sq. foot facility, which would include offices and a chemical storage building.  This area would also accommodate parking of District vehicles.  The amount to be financed would be above the $224,000 currently in the Capital Projects fund.

Discussion followed addressing the cost of steel buildings; keeping chemicals in a separate building from offices (Re: OSHA and the County Fire Marshall recommendations); mandated bidding process; engineering issues; permits needed (including drilling of a well, underground utility placements, etc.); driveway ingress and egress to the abutting county road, as well as other costs related to the building project. Trustee Ron Rudden advised that the District get a commitment from NDOT as soon as possible for the egress (driveway) road permit.  Other Trustees reiterated that Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer work with Department of Transportation (NDOT) and possibly Ron Rudden relative to procurement of this permit.  Nancy Upham reminded the Board that $75,000 was set aside last year for the building project.
10.
New Business: 

1.  Discussion and possible action regarding the purchase of a wood chipper or a cooperative agreement with another agency in a cost-sharing arrangement for the use of a wood chipper.


District Manager, Nancy Upham introduced the need for a wood chipper to be utilized by the District for work along the river corridor, specifically for removal of limbs and willows that require burning of dead and down wood pieces.  She stated that using these willows as wood chips has a beneficial place in riparian restoration projects.  Management has contacted several local agencies regarding a cost-sharing arrangement for joint use of a wood chipper.  The District would utilize a wood chipper approximately forty-five (45) days per year, and it would pay for itself over the course of time.  Depending upon whether the wood chipper was new equipment or used equipment, the cost would range between $3,500 and $12,000.00.  Nancy reported that $34,000 has been budgeted in the Capital Projects fund and $25,000 in the Source Reduction fund (which could be used for supplies.)  Her recommendation is that it would be a good investment for future source reduction work and restoration work.


Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer shared information regarding his research for a used wood chipper.  Discussion ensued regarding the pros and cons of purchasing a wood chipper as opposed to a cost-sharing arrangement.  Feedback from “other agency” contacts regarding a cost-sharing arrangement was not feasibly practical for the District.  The consensus of the Board was that purchase of a wood chipper for the District would be a very good project investment as well as a win-win program for the public.  Trustee Jay Lingenfelter suggested that prior to purchasing a new wood chipper that it would be a good idea for Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer to conduct more research regarding a used one; however, he felt buying “new” may be a better direction to go.  Quinn will check out the used one (that he located in Idaho) later this month and report back to the Board regarding his findings.  Trustee Christy suggested that two to three comparisons of both new and used equipment be sought before any purchase is made.

2.  Discussion and possible action regarding language to be added to the District Cell Phone Policy regarding employee use of the new cell phones and the expectation that they will be used for tracking and, as close to possible, immediate communication with the employee.


Nancy Upham distributed a Memorandum to the Board members and staff regarding the need for adding language to the present Cell Phone Policy as applicable to the purchase of new cellular phones.  (The new phones will replace the employees’ use of their personal cell phones.)   


The added language would focus on five points:  1.) The use of the new District phones for communication with other staff members and personal calls;  2.)  The extent of use of personal cell phones during the day;  3.) The responsibility of the staff to carry, use, and answer these phones as immediately as possible both in text messages and phone calls; 4.) The responsibility of staff in the maintenance and care of the devices; and 5.) the repercussions of repeated damage to such devices if applicable.

Chairman Christy Lattin asked for input from District employees regarding the proposed added language to the District’s present Cell Phone Policy.  Employee Jim Cork will meet with Nancy Upham and Quinn Nuffer regarding staff input, and a presentation will be brought to the Board at the next scheduled Board Meeting.

11.
District Manager’s Report and Operation Review:


District Manager Nancy Upham presented a Management Operational Report for the month of February 2014.    The report encompassed:  cleaning and painting of the shop; setting up a plastics containment area for recycling and/or disposal; work performed on numerous drains in the valley to provide better access for assessment and treatment; willow re-growth on Hillsboro Lane; a cooperative agreement with a land owner to improve access to a considerable mosquito source area; and finding productive work for staff during inclement winter weather.  Nancy Upham commended the staff for doing a good job on clearing some specific drains in the valley making easy access possible for assessment and treatment.  Nancy commented that it will be an interesting season coming up in July.  She also reported that she is working on some LVN articles for publication.
12.  Board Members’ Report:  None.
13. Updates from staff for Board Members and requests for future Agenda items:  


Chairman Christy Lattin asked Ben Shawcroft if he had any findings to report relative to the 
County web side.  He will report at the next scheduled Board Meeting.  
14.  Expenditures:

       Mike Spencer read the Expenditure Report for the month of February, 2014:


 



Total Expenditures:
$ 12,154.55


Total Payroll: 

$ 31,424.72


Total Overall: 

$ 43,579.27

Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion that the Board accept the Expenditures Report as read.


Trustee Mike Spencer seconded, and the motion carried unanimously.

15.  Public Comment:  None 
16.  Adjournment:

Trustee Christy Lattin made a motion to adjourn the meeting. 


Meeting adjourned at 6:25 p.m.



________________________________________________


   

SIGNATURE:        Chairman or Vice Chairman



__________________________
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